        TOWN OF SHELBURNE MA

 ZONING BOARD OF JUNE 2, 2016
A duly posted meeting of the Shelburne Zoning Board of Appeals was held at the Meeting Room at Town Hall, 51 Bridge Street, Shelburne, on June 2, 2016.
Members Present: Noah Grunberg, Michael Parry, John Taylor, Joe Palmeri
Administrative Assistant: Faye Whitney

Members Absent: Chris Macek
Guests: Pam Miner, Joe Miner
Chairman Joe Palmeri called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.
Mail
Letter from FFCBIP regarding a yoga studio on Colrain-Shelburne Road
Letter from FCCBIP regarding a sign at the Happy Trails Convenience Store

Letter from FCCBIP regarding a finding and variance at 10 Water Street 

John, seconded by Michael, made a motion, to approve the meeting minutes of April 7, 2016, as corrected.


Voting in favor: Noah, Michael, John, Joe

Opposed: None


Abstentions: None
It was noted that the May meeting was canceled; therefore there will be no minutes from May.

Pam and Joe Miner came before the Board regarding a sign at their business, Happy Trails Convenience Store. The Building Inspector had informed them that the sign requires a variance due to its height above the roofline. The building has two rooflines. The sign is clearly above the porch roof, but it is below the main roof. According to the bylaws, signs are not to extend more than two feet above the front wall of a building. At first glance, this sign does not appear to fall outside of the intent of the bylaw. The Miners were told that they could either apply for a variance or appeal the decision of the Building Inspector. They could also informally contact the Building Inspector but John suggested that they might make a formal appeal so the Board could determine if the Building Inspector was interpreting the bylaw correctly. The wording of the bylaw could use some clarification. Joe said he would speak with the Building Inspector and point out that the wording of the bylaw is confusing.
The meeting recessed at 8:05 p.m. for a hearing for Molly Cantor.
The meeting resumed at 9:20 p.m.
The Board first discussed how much of Molly Cantor's new building would be retail space. It was determined that the basement level of the building would not be retail space, nor would it be open to the public, so the total square footage of the retail space would be 2,461 square feet. The Board determined that a Special Permit would not be needed since the square footage is under the 2,500 square feet, which requires a Special Permit.
The Board determined that the front setback of the lot is zero (0) feet, since footnote (b) of Shelburne Zoning Bylaws Section 5.2 is applicable and the majority of the buildings on Bridge Street have no set back.

Shelburne Zoninng Bylaw Section 5.2 currently requires a minimum lot size of 20,000 square feet in the Village Commercial  (VC) District. The lot in question, which pre-existed zoning regulations and previously held a three story building, is 15,933 square feet. Due to the topography of the lot which includes both a steep slope and proximity to wetlands, and the fact that the lot is bordered on two sides by streets and two sides by existing buildings, the proposed building can not be located elsewhere on the property, nor can the lot be enlarged without substantial investment or impact on adjacent properties. Further, if the bylaw is literally enforced the lot is unusable, and there is financial hardship to the applicant in that there are few if any other vacant lots in the VC District, which restricts the applicant's chance to expand an existing business within the commercial area. By adding a commercial building on this site the town would benefit from an increased tax base, versus a vacant lot.. The site previously held a commercial building, and the Board was not able to identify any substantial detriment which would result from the project.
A motion was made by Michael Parry and seconded by Noah Grunberg, that the Board vote to grant a dimensional variance, to section 5.2, in accordance with Shelburne Zoning Bylaw 5.2.1.2, to the minimum lot area in the Village Commercial District to allow for the reuse of the lot, which is 15,933 square feet, for construction of a retail structure as described on plans prepared by Vreeland Design Associates dated June 2, 2016.


Voting in favor: Noah, Michael, John, Joe

Opposed: None


Abstentions: None

A motion was made by Noah Grunberg, seconded by Michael Parry, that the Board vote to grant a dimensional variance in accordance with Shelburne Zoning Bylaw 15.2.1.2 to the side yard setback of section 5.2 to permit the applicant to construct a driveway within 0' of the westerly lot line, in lieu of the 10' required by footnote (c); and further to grant a variance to reduce the front yard setback of sections 11.2 to allow for parking within 5' of the front yard setback (street line) in lieu of the 10' stated in the section, as described on plans prepared by Vreeland Design Associates dated June 2, 2016.


Voting in favor: Noah, Michael, John, Joe

Opposed: None


Abstentions: None

A motion was made by Noah Grunberg, seconded by Michael Parry, that the Board determined that a Special Permit is not required for the applicant because the enclosed floor area used for retail is 2,461 square feet, as described on plans prepared by Vreeland Design Associates dated June 2, 2016, and is therefore allowed by use table 4.3, with the condition that the basement area is not to be used as retail space and not open for public use. 

Voting in favor: Noah, Michael, John, Joe

Opposed: None


Abstentions: None

A motion was made by John Taylor, seconded by Michael Parry, that the Board votes to modify the parking requirements of Shelburne Zoning Bylaw Section 11.1, based on the proposed use and location, and as allowed by said section, to require four (4) off street parking spaces as paid out in plans prepared by Vreeland Design Associates dated June 2, 2016.

Voting in favor: Noah, Michael, John, Joe

Opposed: None


Abstentions: None

At 10:50 p.m. Michael moved that the meeting be adjourned. Noah seconded this. The vote was unanimously in favor.
Respectfully submitted,

Faye Whitney, Administrative Assistant
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